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Labor-Management Council Minutes
Meeting Date:  November 4, 2014
Pollock Room, Kilcawley Center
In Attendance: Dr. Martin Abraham, Interim Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs and Council Co-Chair; Allan Boggs, Director, Labor Relations; Dr. Annette Burden, Council Co-Chair (OEA); Dr. Mary Lou DiPillo (Faculty Relations); Connie Frisby (ACE); Lonnie Gentry (ACE); Michael Glonek (APAS); John Hyden, Executive Director of Facilities and Support Services; Neal McNally, Interim Vice President for Finance and Administration; Kevin Reynolds, Chief Human Resources Officer; Dr. Teri Riley, Associate Provost; Michael Slavens, President, Student Government; Dr. Stephanie Smith (Director, Faculty Relations); Bill Spencer, Staff Architect; and Brittany Bowyer, Office of VP for Finance and Administration.
Check-In Updates 
Dr. Burden mentioned to the group that a rumor had been going around that Mr. Reynolds and Mr. Boggs would be retiring December 31, which is not true.  However, Mr. Reynolds said he would like to retire, but he cannot.
Dr. Burden told the group about a recent high school workshop she attended, where 21 faculty members from various community high schools meet to help students prepare for college.  These preparations could include:
· Basic study skills

· Differences between high school vs. college such as:

· Teachers

· Grades
· New found freedom

· Flexibility in class schedules
· Basics of Information Literacy
· Intellectual property
· Plagiarism

· Evaluation of searches
Dr. Burden then asked the high school educators how YSU could best help them.  The teachers proposed several ideas three of which were: to offer incentives for them to go back to school to earn additional credits so they could teach in the dual credit programs, and offer programs to their students who are of average ability but could successfully complete a degree if they could be convinced that college would be beneficial, and workshops for the parents of their students.  Dr. Burden said she was shocked to learn that several of the teachers said that they are not allowed to “lecture” in high schools or they would be reprimanded.  They are to teach to tests only.  Dr. DiPillo said that the word “lecture” is not used in high school settings, they are grounded in performance based and classroom based work.  Dr. DiPillo agreed with Dr. Burden that high school faculty get nothing for dual credit.  She mentioned that at YSU faculty use our syllabus and vet through the YSU departments to get high school and college credits, but teachers do the extra work with no credit or extra money.  She also said that if a faculty member has no master’s degree then they will pay out of pocket for expenses they incur and said an incentive to have faculty get higher degrees would be good.  Dr. Riley told the group that Karla Krodel in the Metro College has been working on a scholarship program for high school teachers who don’t have the background to get the master’s degree.  
Dr. Burden would also like to see a workshop created to educate parents and to have them more involved in their kids’ education.  She cited an example given by one of the teachers about a student whose parent was writing excuses for the student to not attend school for three weeks saying the student was ill, when they were really out and about, online and on Facebook.  Dr. Burden said the teachers are willing to help students and parents.  She also asked if it would be possible to create a bridge program in the off season for one week, so average high school students can come to campus and get to experience college at YSU.  She said YSU needs to focus on getting the middle pool of students at area high schools that have potential, are average or above average students with ‘C’ or low ‘B’ grades to attend YSU and stated that the great students usually will go to other colleges, but this middle pool would be more likely to come here.  Mr. Gentry said 25 years ago there was a similar program that ran for two to three years called Career Beginnings that helped to get students and keep them involved here at YSU.  He said it was a great program and that he was involved in it.  Dr. Burden also mentioned she would like to see more collaboration between YSU and the high schools.  Dr. DiPillo asked if Dr. Burden would come to the next Chairs meeting in the Beeghly College of Education to discuss the topic further and brainstorm ways to support these teachers.
Disability Issues
Mr. Hyden and Mr. Spencer were invited to attend this meeting to address some of the issues across campus per a document that was started in Google Docs by several faculty, staff and students at the request of Dr. Burden.  This document was shared with President Tressel, Provost Dr. Abraham and Associate Provost Dr. Riley.  Dr. Riley subsequently sent the document to Mr. Hyden so that he could address some complaints.  Mr. Hyden said the document resembles a noble attempt to resolve various issues, but would like to address disability issues that have the most impact on campus.  He felt that the creators of the ADA (Americans with Disabilities Act) made a good document that has general and reasonable logic behind its creation.  He gave an example of a guideline that states all showers on a campus must be wheelchair accessible.  He said an exception to the guideline would be the varsity football team locker room showers since a person in a wheelchair would not be playing varsity football and logically this would make no sense to spend the money to remodel showers per that guideline.  He also said any reasonable accommodation requests made by employees have been done because it was a need.  
Mr. Hyden briefly mentioned the topic of handicap parking spots and said temporary handicap spots have been established where there is a need.  He told the group that people think all lots need to have a certain number of handicap spots, but that is not true, but there is a guideline to have a certain total number of handicap spots per campus.  He said the percentage of handicap spots on campus has increased and informed the group that if someone has a disability they can utilize the shuttle bus and escort services on campus.
As for door operators inside and outside of campus building doors, those are not needed to be on every door, but they have been installed in logical places or upon request.  Mr. Spencer said that 75% of the comments regarding buildings in the document from Dr. Burden involved the door operators.  He told the group there are a few considerations to be looked at before a door operators is installed, such as the doors hardware and clear floor space needed to meet minimum width requirements for their operation.  Ms. Frisby said after our last LMC meeting she had a student in her area check to see if all of the door operators worked and found some did not, so she emailed facilities to have them fixed and they were.  Mr. Hyden said that people need to realize that if something is electronic or mechanical it is prone to break sooner or later, but if maintenance is aware of the problem they can address it.
Mr. Hyden also said there is a big problem for remodeling certain areas or buildings per the guidelines and codes, due to the fact that the buildings are grandfathered or old, but said facilities will try to accommodate requests and needs.  These buildings can be made to accommodate certain disability needs, but not all.  In the case of new buildings all areas of that building are ADA compliant and up to general building codes.  He mentioned that a few years ago YSU contacted Marty Martinic, a consultant who is in a wheelchair to come to campus and do an Accessibility Survey to find any problems that a person with a disability may come across and for the university to correct any problems if possible.  
Mr. Spencer said per renovation codes, the renovated area of a building must be brought up to standards if possible, but never be left less compliant than when the renovation began.  He said a good example of handicap spots would be at the new Veterans Resource Center.  The parking lot only had 2 handicap spots, which is an adequate number of spots for a lot near the building, but five to six more spots were added due to possible disability needs of veterans and guests.  He said more spots can be added if needed.  He also mentioned the dimpled concrete areas on sidewalks, saying that those are needed in curb cut outs on sidewalks as a warning surface to let visually impaired persons know they are leaving a sidewalk or parking area and entering a street.  These dimples can be felt by visually impaired persons with their white cane or their feet and also felt by persons in a wheelchair.   Mr. Spencer also mentioned that wheelchair ramps are required to be a certain degree grade and that thresholds in doorways are to be no more than ½ inch in height.  In regards to bathroom accessibility, he said most single user toilet rooms have to be approximately 6 foot by 8 foot with grab bars and higher toilets.  However, a majority of bathrooms on campus have some disability modifications; the majority still doesn’t due to existing space, price of remodeling or need of disabled persons.  
Both Mr. Hyden and Mr. Spencer were adamant about having people contact the facilities department to submit requests and to help address any problems they are aware of on campus. 
Dr. Burden felt that both gentlemen addressed most of the issues presented in the document and understand that ADA compliance and building codes are not clear cut and said it would be helpful to have a document briefly stating compliance issues and what the ADA or code guidelines really are for each in layman’s terms and how YSU has been addressing these issues as they arise.  Mr. Spencer said that he would work on something and get it to Dr. Burden.  Mr. Hyden informed the group that YSU is indeed following standards set by ADA and state codes.
Budget Update (see attached handout)
Mr. McNally said the general fund has a $10 million deficit due to a revenue short fall, not over spending.  He said four to five years ago, a decrease in enrollment of about 600 students and a decline in tuition added to the deficit.  In FY12, there was a $7 million cut by the state for State Share of Instruction (SSI) money, along with limited funding currently and possibly even less in the future.  Although the university has tried to reduce expenses, revenue has fallen at a faster rate.  He mentioned that the current goal is to address the deficit of $5 million this year and $5 million next year, to keep decreasing expenses and to increase revenue growth.  Ms. Frisby asked if the increase in enrollment for the two year period shown on the handout was an anomaly, since after the second year enrollment fell and is probably more of the average range for enrollment.  Mr. McNally stated, and Mr. Gary Swegan had previously mentioned, that historically in 2008-2010 an increase in enrollments had added some expenses and those expenses were kept as enrollment declined.  This year we budgeted for a 3% enrollment decrease, but are realizing a 6.2% decrease.  Mr. McNally said he would like to get the current revenue of $146 million and current expenses of $156 million more in sync with each other.  
Immigration Issues for YSU Employees Update

Dr. Smith updated the group on the current search process for the replacement for Annette El-Hayek’s position in Center for International Studies and Programs (CISP), and said they had a strong pool of 60 applicants.  The search committee did eight phone interviews and will now be interviewing the final four candidates before the end of November.  Three candidates are local and one is from Middlebury, Vermont and she stated that one of the final candidates is an attorney.

Dr. Abraham informed the group that as of right now Dr. Jef Davis is still reporting under the Academic Affairs area and the reorganization of the CISP is currently on hold.  The CISP will either stay under its current area or possibly move under the supervision of Dr. Sylvia Imler, Interim Director of Diversity and Multicultural Affairs.  He also said that he and Dr. Imler have been working to create a plan to address issues and daily activities to better help the CISP department.  Dr. Smith asked about the logic of reorganizing CISP from Academic Affairs area to Diversity and Multicultural Affairs (DMA).  Dr. Abraham replied that he cannot speak for the President, but said that if CISP was under DMA, that it could address the needs of the multicultural community (international faculty, staff and students) with admission, enrollment, academics and study abroad, but that the best fix for the CISP is still in the works. 
Ideas to Change Low Morale of Faculty and Staff
Dr. Abraham asked if there were any ideas to change the low morale.  Ms. Frisby told the group that staff morale is down because staff members are concerned about their jobs; they don’t feel valued and are stressed out by taking on more work due to a 25% decrease in staff.  She said maybe to relieve the stress of more work, the areas could change the work load and delegate tasks and assignments to three or four people instead of two.
Mr. Glonek said he didn’t have much to report for APAS just that the Development area is in the middle of a transition and people in that area are not sure where they are going and the increase or change in work load.

Dr. Burden spoke for the faculty saying they feel devalued, angry, and unhappy about negotiations.  She has heard new faculty members say they would have taken jobs somewhere else if they knew this was going to be the current state of things at YSU and that young faculty members feel that they are still young enough to leave YSU and work elsewhere.  Faculty are mostly angry that they are being expected to take more financial cuts than they did three years ago in items such as Extended Teaching Service (ETS), summer pay and health care.  She said in a meeting with Dr. Abraham and the President, she informed them that faculty were not happy and feel that they are giving up a lot, but that the administration are not giving up things, except for not hiring anymore administrative positions.  Dr. Abraham said the administration has not hired any new people and that there are interims in place for the vacancies of two vice presidents (Evans and Grilli) and three college deans (Abraham, DePoy, Furnish).  He acknowledged that there were many holes and losses in many areas across campus for OEA, ACE, APAS and administration caused by a 17% decline in student enrollment and that those who are left, are left with the burden and emphasized that enrollment affects the budget and that in turn affects staffing.  He mentioned that the administration is trying to look at operations that are possibly no longer needed, rather than just people.  

Dr. Smith feels that money isn’t the only way to increase morale.  She said there shouldn’t be a rift between faculty and administration because of contract negotiations and that there should be a sense of community value with other local faculty and that maybe there is a low to no cost idea to boost morale.  One idea could be to address the good things about faculty like getting grants, fellowships, being a veteran or sport recognition.  She said it might be beneficial to not focus on monetary changes and would like to see faculty and athletics get along and bridge some sort of support between them instead of having tension between them.  Dr. Abraham mentioned the STEM College has a newsletter that goes out that highlights faculty members in the college and that we could try to do better to give recognition across campus.  He said with 1,200 people employed on campus, these are the people that participate in our community tying YSU and the community together.
Dr. Burden would like to see some open acknowledgment and appreciation for faculty.  Ms. Frisby said people just want to be appreciated and recognized.  She said staff has to overcome a stigma that they are looked at as being stupid, holding no degree or are not a professional.  She gave an example where a grounds worker was seen as a lessor person because of their profession when they actually had a bachelor’s degree and loved the outdoors and landscaping.  So for this staff member, working in the Grounds department is the perfect job for them.  Mr. Frisby also stated that if we reorganize we shouldn’t cut people out to reduce spending, but utilize the people we currently have to find out how to better assist the needs of the university and certain areas.
The group asked Mr. Slavens for a student perspective and he replied that most students are unaware of things on campus with negotiations or they heard things but had false information.  He and some of the group felt that students should not have to be concerned with certain issues like faculty and staff negotiations.  

Announcements
Mr. Reynolds said the last day for the Health Insurance Open Enrollment is on Friday, November 7 at 10 a.m. or 2 p.m. in Kilcawley Center, Jones Room.  This information session allows benefit eligible employees to enroll or change their current health insurance plans.  The introduction of a new dental plan through Delta Dental and a new vision plan through National Vision Administrators will have representatives at the open session to answer any questions.  Most changes for currently enrolled employees will be automatic and a packet with new information will be mailed to the employee in December along with medical ID cards and summary of benefits with a larger list of providers in network.  Dr. Abraham asked if there were changes in benefits and Mr. Reynolds replied that the benefits have stayed the same or are better.  The group felt it would be a good idea to post the handouts from the session on open enrollment and Delta Dental’s power point on the Human Resources website.  Dr. Burden said she has already posted some of the health care information on the faculty site.
Ms. Frisby asked if the notification sent out by the President was true regarding 1,200 applicants and not registrations.  Both Dr. Abraham and Mr. McNally stated that currently there are over 2,000 applications compared to 600 last year and that currently we have 584 admitted to YSU as of November 3, compared to 358 last year.  Dr. Abraham said of those currently admitted their ACT score average is 22.63 compared to 21.84 last year and their GPA is 3.4 compared to 3.23 last year.  However, he did admit that if we had more staff to process admission applications they would get processed faster.
Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 10:47 a.m.

Agenda Items for the Next Meeting
1) Check-In Updates

2) Budget Update
3) Immigration Issues Update
4) Disability Issues Update

5) Ideas to change low morale of Faculty and Staff
Next Labor Management Council Meeting:  
Tuesday, January 6, 2014, 9:00 a.m.

Kilcawley Center, Cochran Room
2015 Schedule of Labor Management Council Meetings:
· Tuesday, March 3, 2015 at 9 a.m.

· Tuesday, May 5, 2015 at 9 a.m.

· Tuesday, July 7, 2015 at 9 a.m.

· Tuesday, September 1, 2015 at 9 a.m.

· Tuesday, November 3, 2015 at 9 a.m.
Respectfully submitted, Brittany Bowyer, Recorder
